

# Financial Burden of Naloxone Prescribing for Patients with Low Socioeconomic Status and Limited English Proficiency: A Case Study

JULIA C. CLOUGH, BS; JARED S. ANDERSON, MD; ALEXANDER Y. SHENG, MD, MHPE

**KEYWORDS:** naloxone, harm reduction, clinical decision support, Medicare, insurance coverage

## INTRODUCTION

Drug overdoses are a leading cause of injury-related death in the United States and have increased markedly over the past two decades. In 2023, there were 105,007 overdose deaths, an age-adjusted rate of 31.3 per 100,000,<sup>1</sup> with opioids contributing to approximately 76% of cases.<sup>2</sup> Rates rose from 8.9 per 100,000 in 2003 to 32.6 in 2022, before declining slightly in 2023.<sup>1</sup> Rhode Island reflects these national patterns, with opioids involved in 69% of overdose deaths in 2024, including fentanyl in 57%.<sup>3</sup> The state reported an opioid dispensing rate of 30.5 prescriptions per 100 persons<sup>4</sup> and a naloxone dispensing rate of 1.4 per 100 persons in 2023.<sup>5</sup>

## CASE STUDY

A 74-year-old non-English speaking female with no history of prior substance use disorder presented to the emergency department after having sustained a right subtrochanteric femur fracture. She was admitted and underwent open reduction and internal fixation by orthopedics. Her post-operative course was uncomplicated, and she was discharged on post-operative day two with home physical therapy. Upon discharge, she was prescribed baby aspirin, acetaminophen, oxycodone, and naloxone. Arriving home, her pain was well controlled with just acetaminophen alone. Her husband, with limited English proficiency, went to pick up her medications at the pharmacy. Without understanding the indication or reason behind the naloxone prescription, he paid \$75 for it because it was not covered by their Medicare plan, leading to a significant financial burden on the retired elderly couple on a fixed income.

## DEVELOPMENT

Naloxone is a critical component of opioid overdose prevention strategies. Rhode Island requires prescribers to counsel patients on dependence, interactions with alcohol or benzodiazepines, driving impairment, safe storage and disposal, non-opioid alternatives, and relapse risk for those with prior

opioid use disorder.<sup>6</sup> Naloxone must also be prescribed when opioid dosage is 50 morphine milligram equivalents (MMEs) per day or higher, when opioids are prescribed with a benzodiazepine either at the visit or within the prior 30 days, or when prescribed to patients with a history of opioid use disorder or overdose. In these cases, prescribers must document the medical necessity of opioid therapy and justify that benefits outweigh risks.<sup>6</sup>

The naloxone in this case was likely added to the prescriptions by an interruptive form of clinical decision support (CDS) embedded into the electronic health record. This alert occurs upon signing an opioid order that the system detects as one that potentially meets the state requirement for naloxone co-prescription. The current alert at Brown University Health fires for opioid dosage is >49 MME/day. In some scenarios the alert might trigger firing inappropriately, such as when the system is unable to calculate the MME/day, or when a patient may have an inaccurate entry of a prior benzodiazepine prescription or previous overdose. Once triggered, regardless of reason, the alert is nearly impossible to override by design, and the easiest way to continue the user's workflow is to prescribe naloxone. As a result, there is overwhelming pressure from the system to co-prescribe naloxone, even if the patient is low risk or does not meet requirements.

It is understandable that a health system would attempt to meet an unfunded state mandate with automated, cost-effective solutions to enhance patient safety. Some quasi-experimental studies have found that CDS for opioid prescriptions does indeed increase the rate of naloxone co-prescription.<sup>7,8</sup> However, there are several potential problems with this approach. First, interruptive alerts have multiple negative impacts on physician well-being.<sup>9</sup> Automated prompts to prescribe are also not the same as a comprehensive patient education and counseling about prescriptions.

Persistent barriers to access to and affordability of naloxone also contributed to the case outcome. Naloxone is available at no cost through community outreach programs and Medicaid.<sup>10</sup> However, previously available only by prescription, naloxone was reclassified to over the counter (OTC) status in September 2023,<sup>11</sup> a change that expanded public availability but altered insurance coverage. In the case presented, the patient was insured through Medicare, which had previously provided naloxone at no out-of-pocket

cost. Following the transition to over-the-counter status, Medicare Part D no longer covered naloxone, resulting in a substantial copay.

The combination of a system-based push to broadly co-prescribe naloxone even in low-risk situations and gaps in Medicare insurance coverage created unintended harm for patients with limited financial resources for whom even modest copays represent a meaningful burden. Others, particularly those with limited health literacy, may not fully understand the rationale for the prescription and assume it is an essential part of their treatment, leading them to purchase it unnecessarily at retail cost. Language barriers can amplify this effect, as patients may equate a physician's prescription with clinical necessity regardless of their actual risk. In these cases, the healthcare system unintentionally shifts the cost and responsibility to optimize public health onto patients least equipped to navigate the complexities of the healthcare system.

To address this gap, the authors propose two approaches.

First, ongoing advocacy is warranted to ensure that Medicare beneficiaries maintain affordable access to naloxone following its transition to over-the-counter status, which has introduced new out-of-pocket costs. Although Rhode Island law requires insurance coverage of at least one prescription formulation of naloxone, no active state initiatives currently extend this protection to OTC products, leaving some patients without adequate coverage. H.R. 5120, the "Hospitals as Naloxone Distribution Sites Act" (HANDS Act), was introduced in the U.S. House on September 3, 2025. The bill would amend the Social Security Act to ensure Medicare, Medicaid, and TRICARE cover naloxone provided in hospital settings at no cost to patients, beginning in 2026. Its goal is to reduce financial barriers by allowing hospitals to distribute overdose reversal medication directly to at-risk patients at discharge. The bill has been referred to multiple committees but has not yet been passed into law. Supporters, including the American Hospital Association, have urged Congress to advance it.<sup>12</sup> Ongoing efforts to support coverage on a state and national level is required.

Second, prescribing practices should remain patient-centered, with decisions guided by individual risk profiles whenever possible. Patient-centered prescribing emphasizes clinical context, patient understanding, and equitable access to care. Given the ever-increasing cognitive load from regulatory burdens placed on prescribers, digital tools will need to be part of the solution. EHR developers and their customers should make automated, customizable and individualized patient education materials a central feature, rather than an afterthought. CDS that prompt a change in prescribing behavior is no substitute for tools that engage patients via written, video, and other digital health tools to allow patients to better understand their care plan.

## CONCLUSION

While naloxone distribution has clear public health benefits, broad system-driven prescribing practices based on noble, well-intended public health initiatives can have unintended consequences that impose undue burden on patients and communities who do not benefit from the medication, especially those with low socioeconomic status and limited English proficiency. We recommend continued advocacy to reduce costs of and ensure insurance coverage (including Medicare) and expanding beyond CDS alerts. EHR systems could better integrate automated, customizable, and individualized educational materials delivered through traditional and digital platforms to improve patient comprehension and engagement in their care plans. Doing both would maximize the public health benefit while optimally aligning access, cost, and clinical necessity to prevent future cases such as this from affecting our most vulnerable patients and communities.

## References

1. Garnett MF, Miniño AM. Drug Overdose Deaths in the United States, 2003-2023. *NCHS Data Brief*, 522, 1. 2024 Dec 19. <https://doi.org/10.15620/CDC/170565>
2. Center for Disease Control and Prevention. *Understanding the Opioid Overdose Epidemic*. Overdose Prevention. 2025 Jun 9. <https://www.cdc.gov/overdose-prevention/about/understanding-the-opioid-overdose-epidemic.html>
3. Executive Office of Health and Human Services for State of Rhode Island. *Rhode Island Sees Decrease in Drug Overdose Deaths, Continues a Two-Year Decline*. 2025 Jun 11. <https://eo-hhs.ri.gov/press-releases/rhode-island-sees-decrease-drug-overdose-deaths-continues-two-year-decline>
4. Center for Disease Control and Prevention. *Opioid Dispensing Rate Maps*. Overdose Prevention. 2024 Nov 7. [https://www.cdc.gov/overdose-prevention/data-research/facts-stats/opioid-dispensing-rate-maps.html?cdc\\_data\\_surveillance\\_section\\_2-state-opioid-dispensing-rates](https://www.cdc.gov/overdose-prevention/data-research/facts-stats/opioid-dispensing-rate-maps.html?cdc_data_surveillance_section_2-state-opioid-dispensing-rates)
5. Center for Disease Control and Prevention. *Naloxone Dispensing Rate Maps*. Overdose Prevention. 2024 Nov 7. <https://www.cdc.gov/overdose-prevention/data-research/facts-stats/naloxone-dispensing-rate-maps.html>
6. Rhode Island Department of Health. *Frequently Asked Questions Rules and Regulations for Pain Management, Opioid Use, and the Registration of Distributors of Controlled Substances in Rhode Island*. 2022 Sep 1. <https://health.ri.gov/sites/g/files/xkgbur1006/files/publications/frequentlyaskedquestions/Pain-MgmtRegs.pdf>
7. Sommers SW, Tolle HJ, Trinkley KE, Johnston CG, Dietsche CL, Eldred SV, Wick AT, Hoppe JA. Clinical Decision Support to Increase Emergency Department Naloxone Coprescribing: Implementation Report. *JMIR Med Inform*. 2024 Nov 6;12:e58276. doi: 10.2196/58276. PMID: 39504560; PMCID: PMC11560079.
8. Seymour RB, Wally MK, Hsu JR, Beuhler M, Bosse MJ, Gibbs M, Griggs C, Jarrett S, Leas D, Odum S, Roomian T, Runyon M, Saha A, Schiro S, Sullivan DM, Watling B, Wyatt S, Yu Z. Impact of clinical decision support on controlled substance prescribing. *BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making*, 2023;23(1), 1–11. <https://doi.org/10.1186/S12911-023-02314-0/FIGURES/4>
9. Gregory ME, Russo E, Singh H. Electronic Health Record Alert-Related Workload as a Predictor of Burnout in Primary Care Providers. *Applied Clinical Informatics*, 2017;8(3), 686–697. <https://doi.org/10.4338/ACI-2017-01-RA-0003>

10. University of Rhode Island College of Pharmacy. *Three Ways to Get Naloxone*. 2025. [https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&ved=2ahUKEwiGu6vm5YCQAxVpk4kEHdpKC4QFnoECBYQAQ&url=https%3A%2F%2Fhealth.ri.gov%2Fmedia%2F91546%2Fdownload&usg=AOvVaw0QCanO\\_7kveAW0\\_dtSGYeH&opi=89978449](https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&ved=2ahUKEwiGu6vm5YCQAxVpk4kEHdpKC4QFnoECBYQAQ&url=https%3A%2F%2Fhealth.ri.gov%2Fmedia%2F91546%2Fdownload&usg=AOvVaw0QCanO_7kveAW0_dtSGYeH&opi=89978449)
11. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, & Office of Inspector General | Government Oversight. *The Consistently Low Percentage of Medicare Enrollees Receiving Medication to Treat Their Opioid Use Disorder Remains a Concern*. 2023 Dec 11. <https://oig.hhs.gov/reports/all/2023/the-consistently-low-percentage-of-medicare-enrollees-receiving-medication-to-treat-their-opioid-use-disorder-remains-a-concern/>
12. 119TH CONGRESS 1ST SESSION. *H.R. 5120*. 2025 Sep 3. <https://eohhs.ri.gov/press-releases/rhode-island-sees-decrease-drug-overdose-deaths-continues-two-year-decline>

### Authors

Julia C. Clough, BS, Department of Emergency Medicine, The Warren Alpert Medical School of Brown University, Providence, RI.

Jared S. Anderson, MD, Department of Emergency Medicine, The Warren Alpert Medical School of Brown University, Providence, RI.

Alexander Y. Sheng, MD, MHPE, Department of Emergency Medicine, The Warren Alpert Medical School of Brown University, Providence, RI.

### Disclosures

None exist for all authors.

### Correspondence

Alexander Sheng  
55 Claverick Street, Suite 100, Providence RI, 02903  
[alexander\\_sheng@brown.edu](mailto:alexander_sheng@brown.edu)